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OFFICE OF THE CITY MANAGER 
City of Newport, Oregon 

169 S.W. Coast Hwy. 
Newport, OR 97365 

541-574-0603 
s.nebel@newportoregon.gov 

 
 

MEMO 
 

DATE:  April 29, 2019 
 
TO:  Mayor and City Council 
 
FROM: Spencer Nebel, City Manager  
 
SUBJECT: Status Report for the five-week period ending Friday, April 26, 2019 

Budget preparation, vacation rentals and plastic bags dominated much of my time during 
the past five-week period.  The budget process has been particularly difficult for the 
reasons outlined in my budget message.  The biggest challenge I had in reviewing this 
year’s requested budget line items, was understanding why the structural budget deficit 
was impacting the proposed budget so rapidly.  When we did our budget projections last 
fall, I thought we had an additional year before we would need to make some tougher 
decisions on how to proceed with the budget.  The error we made with the budget 
projections as part of the financial work group, was that in the 2017-2018 fiscal year, we 
reduced the General Fund transfers to both Recreation and Facilities Funds, to utilize the 
fund balance that has accumulated in those funds.  When we did our projections, we 
should have incorporated transfers based on historic levels, not last year’s levels, in 
determining how quickly we would need to address the structural fund deficit.   
 
I appreciate the Budget Committee’s feedback on options for addressing this issue.  I am 
having department heads provide information to me this week on various aspects of the 
budget.  I will compile this information and develop a specific recommendation to address 
the shortfalls identified in the budget message.  I have been working closely with 
department heads and have outlined our projected financial situation to all employees, so 
they are aware of the challenges that need to be addressed by myself and the Budget 
Committee for the 2019-2020 fiscal year budget.   
 
Highlights of activities over the last five weeks include the following:   
 

 Steve Rich, Derrick Tokos and I met to develop the various reports and ordinance 
language requested by Council on short-term rentals.   

 Held a wrap-up meeting on capital outlay projects for the 2019-2020 fiscal year 
budget.   
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 Participated in a conference call regarding OCCMA’s plans for hosting the 2021 
International City/County Management Association Annual Conference in 
Portland, Oregon. 

 Met with Jason Malloy, Brent Gainer, Barb James and Steve Rich regarding a 
request for accommodations under the American with Disabilities Act.   

 Held bi-monthly meetings with Jason Malloy, Rob Murphy and Lance Vanderbeck. 

 Met with Mayor Sawyer and Council President Allen regarding the quarterly review 
meetings that are outlined in the Evaluation Policy for the City Manager. 

 Met with Gerry Barrett on several issues, including street lighting and the County 
Commons.  I indicated that we are in the process of negotiating a new franchise 
agreement with the Central Lincoln People’s Utility District (CLPUD).  One of the 
items on our list has been gaining better understanding and control over our street 
lighting system.  Gerry believes that there is too much lighting in some of the 
residential areas, and the mixture of types of lights are both costly and unsightly in 
the community.  He would like the City to develop a cohesive lighting policy city-
wide, utilizing energy efficient lights.  I indicated to Gerry this is a collaborative 
effort, since the lights are owned by CLPUD, with the City paying rent for those 
lines.  The City does control where lights are located, as our part of the contract 
with CLPUD.  This is an issue that we will be working on with CLPUD.   
 
Regarding the County Commons, Gerry indicated his continual concern about 
Urban Renewal money being used for this project.  I indicated that the development 
of the Urban Renewal Plan, including consultation with the tax entities who would 
give up funds for this district, consider the County’s request for some consideration 
of assistance with the County Commons project as part of the Urban Renewal Plan.  
This was incorporated in the Plan.  This does not legally obligate the District to 
address this project. However, it is important that we have dialogue with the County 
before any decisions to change our commitment to this project is made.  I anticipate 
having this dialogue with the County in early summer, after we clear a number of 
significant issues off our plate.  Funding for this type of project would not be 
available for at least another year.   

 Participated in a Homelessness Task Force meeting.  The Task Force members 
were asked to prioritize the most important issues impacting the homeless 
community, and impacting private property and businesses in the City.  This will 
help guide the remaining meetings of the Homelessness Task Force.   

 Met with John Lavrakas in our efforts to update the Yaquina Bay Economic 
Foundation (YBEF) bylaws.   

 Met with Jim Kline regarding the skate park.  Rogue is committed to assisting with 
efforts to upgrade the skate park.  He wanted to make sure that Rogue was fulfilling 
its commitments toward this end.   

 Participated in a YBEF regular meeting. 

 Worked a number of days from home on budget materials and preparation of the 
2019-2020 fiscal year budget.   

 Mike Murzynsky and I met with Catherine Rickbone to discuss the OCCA budget 
for the 2019-2020 fiscal year.   

 Participated in negotiations with the Newport Employees’ Association for the first 
meeting.  We will be scheduling an Executive Session with Council to review our 
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position regarding negotiations for this three-year contract.  The contract expires 
on June 30. 

 Met with our new Library Director, Laura Kimberly, as part of her orientation 
process. 

 Held a routine Department Head meeting.  

 Participated in a joint Planning Commission/City Council VRD discussion on  
April 1.   

 Prepared agenda materials and reports for the April 1 City Council meeting. 

 Participated in the regular Council meeting of April 1.    

 Participated in an interview for a Landscape Specialist position.  Because of the 
budget issues, we’ve held off on moving forward with that position until we can sort 
out our longer-term budget issues.  Overall, I remain committed to filling this 
position, either as a part-time employee, or as a contractual relationship.  I think 
we have a solid candidate who would do a good job in helping guide the City on 
various landscape issues in the community.   

 Met with Judy Kuhl, Patti Ferry and Gloria Tucker regarding the Destination 
Newport Committee (DNC).  We have had some discussions with the Chamber 
about changing the way we currently operate regarding marketing for the City of 
Newport.  The scenario we are exploring, is to turn over the funding, as part of an 
agreement, to the Chamber and have them do the marketing and advertising for 
the City.  The Chamber is willing to consider this option.  I indicated that it would 
be necessary for the Chamber to determine whether the Chamber Board would be 
interested in holding these discussions.  If so, then this should be presented to the 
DNC for their review.  DNC could then consider making a recommendation to the 
City Council on whether the City should pursue these discussions with the 
Chamber.   

 Held an internal meeting regarding the Cooperative Agreement with Lincoln 
County School District (LCSD).  We indicated we would put together a revised 
agreement for the next meeting between LCSD and the City.  Steve Rich was 
drafting the results of that meeting into a draft agreement for review by both parties.   

 Participated in a conference call with Mark Wolf, the attorney from Local 
Government Law Group, regarding an ADA issue within the Police Department.  
Steve Rich, Barb James and Jason Malloy participated in this call.   

 Met with Councilor Goebel regarding funding for the Public Arts.  Public Arts is 
funded out of the Room Tax Fund.  I did add $5,000 to this appropriation in the 
proposed budget.  The Budget Committee has identified this item for further 
discussion at the May 14 Budget Committee meeting. 

 Bob Harvey, Jim Salisbury, Barb James and I met regarding third party fire 
suppression maintenance agreements.  We have a number of different systems 
and fire extinguishers throughout the City that need regular inspections and 
maintenance.  This has been done on sort of a shotgun approach in the past.  It 
seems to make sense to consolidate this into one agreement to assure that 
everything is being regularly inspected and properly maintained.   

 Met with Leo Dobitz of the South Shore Homeowners’ Association regarding the 
vacation of the street that was conceptually approved by the City Council.  The 
proposed turnaround was not something that would be acceptable as part of the 
City street system, and we have suggested that when the vacation occurs, that it 
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occur prior to the turnaround.  This will give them more flexibility in how to construct 
the turnaround at the end of the street.  Mr. Dobitz was proceeding with the 
additional notifications to complete this work. 

 Steve Rich, Derrick Tokos, and I met to further refine the Vacation Rental 
Ordinance, as a result of the joint meeting between the City Council and the 
Planning Commission. 

 Mayor Sawyer, Peggy Hawker and personnel from the Police Department, 
participated in the reunion of the 52’ Coast Guard Rescue Vessels in Yaquina Bay.  
This was a very nice event with Rear Admiral Throop from Seattle participating in 
the activities.  This was followed with the rededication of Newport as a Coast Guard 
City, USA.   

 Participated in the monthly lunch of the Lincoln County Managers.   

 Met with Michelle and Frank Geltner regarding the upcoming discussion with 
Council on cab regulations.  The current regulations have effectively deregulated 
cabs in the City of Newport.  The Geltners believe that this could lead to a 
patchwork of cab companies without providing 24-hour service to the community.  
I provided a draft report to the Geltners, as well as, to Pacific Cab Company, our 
other licensed cab company in Newport.  I requested that they review it and provide 
comments that I can incorporate into the final report for the City Council work 
session held on May 6.   

 Held a second meeting with LCSD regarding the Cooperative Agreement.  We 
have decided to treat the pool and Frank Wade baseball diamonds separate from 
the balance of the exchange of the use of facilities, since these two City-owned 
facilities are handled differently with the schools.  LCSD was in agreement to 
separate these out, as well.   

 Held a special Department Head meeting to discuss the budget shortfalls identified 
in the preliminary budget numbers.  The department heads were asked to provide 
areas in which reductions could be made to their operating budgets, prior to 
submitting a proposed budget to the Budget Committee.   

 Derrick Tokos and I participated in a conference call with the Wilder Subdivision 
regarding the 40th Street pond projects, and how that impacts their storm water 
situation at the subdivision.  They want to move forward with the next subdivision, 
and the pond will determine whether or not they need to build an onsite retention.  
They are willing to financially participate in the pond improvements to eliminate that 
requirement.  We are still awaiting word from the property owner on the agreement 
the City Council has authorized regarding an easement across the pond.   

 Derrick Tokos and I met with Bob Cohen and Mark Farley regarding the progress 
that is being made by OSU on the student housing, to accommodate students 
participating in the Marine Studies Initiative.   
 
Bob and Mark had a meeting earlier that morning with officials at OSU in which 
they urged the OSU administration to take positive steps to move forward with the 
housing issue.  The original design ended up costing substantially more than what 
the initial estimates were to develop housing at the Wilder subdivision site.  They 
are looking at a number of initiative ways to address housing, including the use of 
cutting edge, modular-type units that would house students in more of a traditional 
home-type setting.  These would be clustered in common areas between them, 
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which could be used for outdoor classrooms and gathering places.  Bob was 
definitely more optimistic about being able to get this project moving ahead.   
 

 Unfortunately, I missed the LOC Spring Conference in Ashland due to continued 
efforts working on the budget.  I understand from all who attended that it was a 
valuable conference.  I believe this type of education is very important, both for 
elected officials and staff, to better understand what is happening in the rest of the 
municipal world, and to identify best practices to implement at home.   

 Participated in the Director’s Reception during Marine Science Day at the Guin 
Library on Saturday, April 13.  OSU expressed its appreciation for the partnerships 
that have been developed between OSU and the City, County and the State 
legislature to make significant, positive decisions to move forward with the Marine 
Science Initiative.   

 Participated in a reception with the candidates for the Loyalty Days Parade Queen.  
(I’m not sure how I got involved!) Overall, the finalists are all outstanding, young 
women who have worked hard to develop their interview skills.  On Friday, May 3, 
as a judge, we will hear their presentations at the Performing Arts Center and make 
a decision as to who the Loyalty Days Queen will be for this year’s parade.  The 
participants really are put through the wringer with various presentations to groups 
throughout the community.  It truly is a good leadership development exercise for 
the participants.   

 Prepared agenda items for the April 15 City Council meeting and work session. 

 Held a routine Department Head meeting. 

 Participated in a work session with the City Council on the parking study that was 
conducted for public parking in Nye Beach, the Bayfront and City Center.  

 Participated in the regular City Council meeting. 

 Participated in a telephone meeting with the Ford Family Foundation regarding 
possible funding of a staff position to help facilitate implementation of the Vision 
2040 efforts.  Peggy and I have been supporting this effort. However, in order to  
make this as effective as we can, it requires a more concerted effort of working, 
not only with the City, but with other stakeholders in trying to fulfill the aspirations 
outlined in the Vision 2040 Plan.  The Ford Family Foundation is very interested in 
this project, and we are receiving some positive feedback from them about possible 
participation.   

 Along with staff, participated in training offered through CIS in addressing 
transgender issues.  This was a good overview of the social and legal changes that 
have occurred around transgender issues.  Throughout the presentation, there 
were various thoughtful questions and comments from staff.  I think it was a good 
step in beginning to address our organization’s cultural confidence in appropriately 
handling the transgender issues in our organization.   

 Barb James, Peggy Hawker, Melanie Nelson and I met regarding management of 
my work calendar.  I have tried, with limited success, to block out work times so 
that my day is not consumed entirely by meetings.  We wanted to work out a better 
protocol in our office about scheduling.  This was particularly important in 
scheduling things that are further out, so there can be confirmation that those dates 
work.  I think we had a good meeting that helped lay out a better framework to 
address some of the concerns on scheduling.   
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 Met with Peggy Hawker and Barb James regarding various budget issues.   

 Participated in a Yaquina Managers’ meeting.  This includes those managers 
around Yaquina Bay that are appointed by an elected body.  This included Birgitte 
Ryslinge from the Oregon Coast Community College (OCCA), Terry Dresler, 
Interim General Manager from the Port, Wayne Belmont from Lincoln County, 
Craig Martin, City Manager, from the City of Toledo, and new to our ranks, Randy 
Grove, the new General Manager of CLPUD.  We meet after work to share 
information of common interests, as well as, to get to know each other on a more 
personal basis.   

 Participated in an Emergency Preparedness Committee meeting. 

 Participated in a conference call, chairing the OCCMA Professional Development 
Committee meeting.   

 Distributed the proposed budget to the Budget Committee on Wednesday, 
April 17.   

 Met with Budget Committee Chair, Ed Backus, to review the process for working 
our way through the proposed budget.   

 Met with staff to discuss some of our language proposals in preparation for our 
next Newport Employees’ Association negotiations.   

 Met with John Lavrakas and Frank Geltner to finalize our draft of the YBEF bylaws.   

 Participated in a DNC meeting to discuss whether there was interest from the DNC 
in proceeding with discussions between the City and the Chamber of Commerce 
about handing the marketing efforts over to the Chamber.  The DNC approved a 
recommendation to recommend the City Council authorize those discussions to be 
initiated.  There were a number of concerns expressed which we will address 
during the ongoing discussions.  In addition, the DNC voted to go out for bid and 
send out a request for proposals for the marketing services currently provided by 
the News Times.  The News Times has indicated that they will submit a proposal 
to continue providing those services.   

 Participated in a Vision 2040 Advisory Committee meeting.  The primary agenda 
item was to prepare for Newport to be one of the stops on the Ford Family 
Foundation Visioning Tour.  The Foundation is sponsoring about 25-30 individuals 
who will travel to Roseburg, Illinois Valley, Coburg, Independence, Newport, and 
Florence to hear how those communities have addressed visioning, and to gain a 
better understanding of the successes and challenges those communities have 
had in implementing their vision.  They are pleased that Newport is one of the 
stops.  Each community will develop their own itinerary for the two and-a-half hours 
the group will be visiting.  This is also an opportunity to build our case for assistance 
of our vision. 

 Along with the Mayor and members of the City Council, I participated in the annual 
Volunteer Appreciation Dinner.  Overall, we had a great crowd of volunteers.  It is 
always amazing to me how many folks in this community give of their time to help 
benefit various programs and operations that the City provides to its citizens.  I 
appreciate all the Council members who participated in this important dinner. 

 Jim Protiva, Derrick Tokos, Tim Gross, Steve Stewart, Steve Rich and myself met 
regarding the proposal to develop the trail system in the Big Creek Reservoir area 
for mountain biking.  This is an issue that has been on the burner for some time.  
Originally, the group that wanted to build the trails was going to partner with a non-
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profit organization in Corvallis.  As time passed, they have opted to create their 
own non-profit organization to sponsor the development of this trail system.  We 
will be meeting with organizers next week, but we wanted to begin efforts at putting 
together a draft license agreement to help guide the discussions on this issue.   

 Tim Gross and I met with Councilor Parker regarding several issues in Nye Beach.  
Councilor Parker is concerned about the parking pattern that limits the ability for a 
pick-up truck and trailer to make it down to the Nye Beach landing.  As a result of 
that discussion, we want to paint a portion of the curb on the radius, so that people 
understand that it is not a permitted parking area.  If that area is clear, then most 
of the time, it is possible to make that radius turn.  In addition, Ryan had some 
thoughts about expanding several parking spaces in the Nye Beach turnaround, 
by eliminating some of the “vegetative peninsula areas” at the end of the rows of 
parking.  We also discussed hardscaping the areas between the retaining walls, 
and even the peninsulas, that divide the parking area from the roads.  It is very 
difficult to maintain vegetation in those areas.  Councilor Goebel has also 
expressed an interest in reviewing our plans in this area, so I would like to meet 
with him, specifically on the parking plans, before we initiate a process to get 
quotes for this work.   

 Along with Mayor Sawyer, Councilor Jacobi, and various staff, I participated in the 
annual Chamber Fundraising Banquet at the Agate Beach Best Western.   

 I met with Jim Protiva, Judy Mayhew, Kathy Cline and Peggy O’Callaghan 
regarding managing the use of the Recreation Center and pool as community 
showers for members of our homeless population.  This has, at times, created 
problems for our regular customers.  A number of organizations bought daily 
passes that allow individuals to utilize the facilities, including the showers, and 
hand them out to the homeless population.  One option that I have suggested is 
that we consider offering a reduced priced shower only pass, with restrictive hours.  
This could promote the use of the showers during times when we do not have a lot 
of children, or other heavy use of the showers, or other heavy activity occurring.  I 
also suggested they consider developing some additional rules, which would 
include prohibiting the washing of clothes in the showers, or sinks, and limiting the 
items that citizens can bring into the Center.  This and other similar rules could to 
help curb some of the issues that generate the most complaints.  We also had 
discussions on developing alternative shower facilities in the community, so that 
the Recreation Center showers and changing rooms are not the only option moving 
forward.  This is an item that may be appropriate for the Homelessness Task Force 
to discuss at one of their upcoming meetings.   

 Held bi-monthly meetings with Jason Malloy, Rob Murphy and Lance Vanderbeck.   

 Peggy Hawker and I met with Karen Npitsos.  Karen lives on Vista and was 
impacted by water damage that occurred from a fire hydrant that was not properly 
installed on the street.  The resulting water caused damage to her driveway, and 
caused a portion of the slope to slide below her driveway.  The City did replace the 
upper part of her driveway, but Karen never filed a claim for the damage to the 
portion of the driveway, down by her garage.  At the time, her husband was ill and 
has subsequently passed away.  Peggy and I are going to follow up with CIS to 
look at this claim to determine whether Karen is eligible for any additional 
assistance in replacing the lower part of her driveway.   
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 Held a staff meeting for the City Manager’s Office.   

 Met with Gloria to review the draft RFP being issued by DNC for advertising 
services.   

 Met with Rob Thompson, Ken Riley, and their consultant, Joe Cook, regarding the 
annual expenses for the garbage franchise for the City of Newport.  With the 
stabilization of recycling prices, and other costs remaining in check, they are not 
looking at any rate adjustments for the 2019-2020 fiscal year.  They will provide 
their annual report to the City Council.   

 Met with a Police Department employee regarding an ADA claim.  We are working 
through the various issues to accommodate the health issues that this employee 
is dealing with.   

 Along with members of the Council, Mike Murzynsky, Steve Baugher, Peggy 
Hawker and I participated in the first meeting of the Budget Committee.  This 
meeting went for five hours, and we did work our way through the review of the 
budget documents.  As a result, there are a number of issues that the Budget 
Committee has requested that we follow up on for the May 14 Budget Committee 
meeting.  At that time, they will discuss and make decisions as to whether any 
modifications to the budget will be made.  While it was a rather exhausting effort, 
it was good to get through the items that were necessary to complete this process.   

 Held my first bi-monthly meeting with our new Library Director, Laura Kimberly.  
Laura is off and running with her position.  Ted Smith, who was working on a part-
time basis during the initial orientation, has indicated that his work is now done, 
and felt that Laura is catching on very quickly to the requirements of her new 
position.   

 Steve Rich, Lance Vanderbeck and I participated in a conference call with PAE 
Engineering regarding the tree removal project.  Because of the extensive nature 
of the trees that are extending into the approach and departure zones, we have 
reached out to the FAA to focus on the narrower approach zone, which would have 
less impact on the subdivision at the south end of the runway.  The impact to that 
neighborhood would be significant with the number of trees that would have to be 
removed. By focusing on the narrow zone, this impact could be avoided.  Currently, 
we are in the process of going through the environmental review, and this will 
certainly be an issue that is included in that report.   

 Peggy Hawker, Mike Murzynsky, Steve Baugher and I met to develop the hit and 
wish list from Tuesday night’s budget session.  This list has been distributed to the 
departments, with a request that they compile the information requested by the 
Budget Committee.  We expect to have this information out to the Budget 
Committee by May 8 in preparation for the May 14 meeting.   

 Met with Peggy Hawker for our bi-monthly meeting. 

 Participated in a YBEF meeting on April 24.  This is a meeting in which the bylaws 
that Frank Geltner, John Lavrakas and I have been working on behalf of the group.  
They will be asked to approve the new bylaws in May.   

 Held a bi-monthly meeting with Jim Protiva.  Barb James met with us for a portion 
of this time to discuss an issue that has been reported to Barb regarding the 
Recreation Center.   

 Participated in a Retirement Trust meeting.  The new employee representative is 
Mike Cavanaugh.   
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 We had an open house to celebrate the retirement of Stacy Mathis from the Fire 
Department.  I appreciate the members of the City Council that were able to 
participate in this celebration.  Stacy and his wife will be moving to Idaho.   

 Peggy Hawker, Steve Rich and I met to develop an informational letter to our 
business community regarding the regulation of single-use, plastic bags.  Part of 
this discussion has been answering questions from retail establishments within the 
community.  We plan to go ahead with some sort of notification on this issue, even 
though there are two things that could impact the implementation of the ordinance 
moving forward.  The first is the petition for referendum on the single-use, plastic 
bags.  If a sufficient number of signatures are provided by the deadline, then our 
ordinance would not take effect until after the November election.   
 
The second issue that complicates implementation is the fact that the Oregon 
House of Representatives has approved legislation implementing a ban on single-
use, plastic bags.  If legislation is also approved by the State Senate, then this 
legislation will impact local ordinances that do not utilize the same definitions and 
requirements of the State legislation.  Local units would have the option to repeal 
the ordinance and adopt a new ordinance that is the same as the State legislation; 
repeal the ordinance and allow the bag ban to be enforced as part of State law; or 
do nothing and leave the ordinance on the books, but know that the provisions are 
unenforceable due to the provisions of the State law.  The concern that I have at 
this point, is that July 1 is the deadline we are imposing on larger businesses to 
implement the bag ban.  They are all trying to deal with inventory issues, and want 
to try to be prepared for the effective date of legislation.   

 Participated in a meeting of the Homelessness Task Force.  This meeting focused 
on homeless shelters.  Our local shelter, Grace Winds, and the Lincoln City shelter,  
outlined how they have been addressing the sheltering of homeless people in 
winter weather conditions.  The next meeting of the Task Force is going to focus 
on property issues, trash, and campsites, to share with the Task Force some of the 
challenges facing both property owners and governmental entities responsible for 
cleaning up these sites.   

 Along with Councilor Parker and Peggy Hawker, I participated in a Mombetsu 
Sister City Hosting meeting.  We do have ten middle school students and six adults 
visiting in August.  We are working now to prepare itineraries and to find host 
families for the students and adults.  We look forward to this exchange.   

 Assisted Peggy Hawker and former Mayor Roumagoux in transporting a painting 
donated by the former Mayor to City Hall from the Forinash Gallery.  The painting 
is of Beaver Creek and the Highway 101 Bridge across Beaver Creek.  It will be a 
very nice addition to the City’s art collection.  I appreciate Mayor Roumagoux’s 
donation of two of her paintings to City Hall. 

 I participated in a second negotiations session with the Newport Employee’ 
Association.  We are still working through various issues of incorporating language 
from Memorandums of Understanding (MOUs) that have been incorporated over 
the past four years of the contract.  We will be getting into more substantive issues 
at the third negotiations meeting.   

 Mayor Sawyer, Councilors Allen, Jacobi and Parker, along with Police Lieutenant 
Gainer, Fire Chief Rob Murphy and I participated in Kurt Schrader’s Roundtable 
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Discussion in Lincoln City.  Representative Gomberg was there, as well.  Our 
delegation spoke about the need for funding to address the seismic issues with the 
Big Creek Dams, the critical nature of building up daycare infrastructure to help 
working parents make ends meet, housing, and Port issues.   

 I met with Kristin Topar, whose son was given a 30-day Exclusion Notice from the 
Recreation Center.  Her son, and another member of the swim club, were doing 
weight training in the Recreation Center.  As part of our agreement with the swim 
team, we allow for supervised weight training in the facility.  We do not allow 
individual kids to come in and train on their own, as part of that agreement.  In this 
particular case, the coach advised that the kids go through the pool,  to the locker 
rooms, and up to the weight machines to get their workouts accomplished.  The 
coach has apologized for providing this advice.  I will be reviewing this matter this 
week to determine the status of the exclusion notice for 30 days, as well as, the 
coach’s actions regarding this matter.   

 Steve Rich and I met with Catherine Rickbone and Wayne Belmont to negotiate 
the replacement contract with the Oregon Coast Council for the Arts (OCCA).  It is 
our hope that we will have a contract ready for Council consideration at the first 
meeting in June.   

 Participated in the April board meeting of the Oregon Coast Aquarium (OCA).  
Overall, business has been good at the aquarium.  The aquarium still continues to 
become more stable with its overall finances.  In addition, the aquarium will be 
going public on a fundraising campaign to do major overhaul of significant facilities 
of the aquarium.  As indicated in the attached letter, they are in the hunt for a ten 
million dollar special appropriation to participate in these significant renovations.  I 
gave a report on various City projects impacting South Beach, and potentially, 
impacting the aquarium at their meeting. 

 Participated in the Awards Banquet for the Fire Department.  It was a nice affair, 
Mayor Sawyer and Councilors Jacobi and Allen participated in the recognition 
dinner. Richard Giles was recognized as the Fireman of the Year.  Since retiring 
as a firefighter, Richard Giles has volunteered over 200 hours per year.  This 
support has been critical in being able to respond to many calls throughout the 
course of the year.   
 
Rob Murphy has been working with our fireworks contractor regarding preparations 
for the July 4th Fireworks.  They have run into a major snag, since the barge that 
has been used for a number of years, is no longer safe to use.  The fireworks 
company will not authorize their crew to board that barge.  Rob has had 
discussions with NOAA about the use of their dock.  It appears that the best 
contender, at this point, has a location for shooting off the fireworks, may be the 
Port’s International Terminal.  A group will be meeting with the Port Commission 
on Tuesday, April 30, to make a formal request for the use of that site.  If that site 
is not made available, we may be in a very difficult situation to have an acceptable 
location on Yaquina Bay, which meets all the separation standards required to do 
the fireworks show.  We are hopeful that the Port option will come through.  
 
The Fire and Building Departments, and others have been addressing complaints 
from residents of the HOA above the Nye Beach café/Sorello’s Restaurant 
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regarding the lack of proper equipment in the Nye Beach Café for preparing certain 
cooked food items in that restaurant.  Upon inspection, it was determined that the 
Nye Beach Café did not have a proper hood for exhausting flammable cooking 
grease vapors.  The business owner was advised that they could install a proper 
hood or modify the menu to serve deli-type sandwiches that do not require frying.  
The owner of the Nye Beach Café has accused the Fire Department of shutting 
down her business.  The Department did work with the owner to outline options 
that they could pursue, including putting in the proper hood, so they could legally 
prepare certain fried foods or modify the menu so there was not a necessity to 
install a new hood.  The owner has opted not to do either of those two choices.  
This has been a heated issue with the residents above the restaurants concerned 
about having safety equipment installed in the restaurants below the housing units 
they own. 
 

Upcoming Events:  
 
As a reminder, we will be scheduling City Council work sessions at 4 PM on the day of 
Council meetings.  We will provide a light dinner so that the Council can work through the 
dinner hour. 
 

 The Council will be holding a town meeting at the Water Treatment Plant focusing 
on the dams on Monday, April 1, 2019, at 6 PM 

 I will be attending OCCMA’s NW Regional Managers’ Conference in Hood River 
On April 30-May 3. Peggy Hawker will be the Acting City Manager in my absence. 

 The annual Loyalty Days Parade will be on Saturday, May 4.  The parade will start 
at 12:00 noon. 

 May 14 at 5 PM will be the Second Budget Committee meeting. 

 May 16 is the Health and Safety Fair at the PAC. 

 May 16 is the CIS “Respect” training.  It is from 8:45 AM to 2 PM.   

 May 16 is the LOC Small Cities meeting at the Recreation Center , room 124 

 The Law Enforcement Recognition Banquet will be held at Salishan Resort on May 
17 beginning at 5:30 PM.  Tickets are $35 apiece, and must be purchased by May 
10. 

 May 21 at 6 PM will be the Third Budget Committee meeting. 

 On May 22, Oregon RAIN is doing an entrepreneurial  “Coastal Startup Showcase 
at Rogue Ales & Spirits” at 2320 SE Marine Drive.  If you are interested in attending, 
please let Melanie know. 

 May 27 at 6 PM, there will be a Town Hall meeting at City Hall. 

 Please let Peggy know by June 17 if you are able to participate in the LOC 
Conference in Bend.  It is important to have a count when registration opens in 
order to get rooms in the conference facility. 

 I have scheduled some vacation time from Wednesday, June 5 through Tuesday, 
June 11 to take care of a few neglected projects at home. 

 I will be attending OCCMA’s Summer Conference July 9-12, which will be held 
here in Newport for the first time.  This conference, historically, is held in Bend.   

 September 26-28 is the LOC’s Annual Conference in Bend, OR. 
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 On September 30, the City Council will hold a town meeting at 6 PM.  Location yet 
to be determined. 

 I plan on attending the 2019 ICMA Annual Conference in Nashville, Tennessee 
October 19-23. 

 I plan on attending the OCCMA Board Retreat on November 6-8 at Silver Falls 
Lodge.  This will be the retreat in which we will plan activities for the Association 
for the year.  I will be President of the Oregon City/County Management 
Association for the 2020 calendar year.   

 
Attachments: 
 

 Attached are the proposed topics for the work sessions covering the next six 
months.  The items with numbers behind them refer specifically to goals 
established by the Council for this year’s Goal Setting Session.   

 Attached is a copy of a letter supporting SB 894 to provide funding for the state 
for addressing seismic issues at the Big Creek Dam to the Senate Committee on 
Environment and Natural Resources. 

 Attached is another letter written to the Joint Ways & Means Committee 
addressing the funding requests for the dams. 

 Attached is a letter authorized by Council supporting state funding for the Oregon 
Coast Aquarium’s capital campaign.  Senator Roblan and Representative 
Gomberg have sponsored a bill to provide up to ten million dollars for the major 
capital renovations being proposed by the OCA.   

 Attached is a letter from the April 5 public hearing, conveying the concerns 
expressed during the public hearing regarding the State Parks Master Plan.   

 Attached are updates from Dig Deep Research on their efforts relating to the City 
of Newport’s Big Creek Dam project.   

 Attached is a press release from the Oregon Department of Transportation 
indicating that the US Highway 101 Safety Corridor has met targets, with crash 
numbers continuing to drop.  The Safety Corridor signs were scheduled to be 
removed on April 10. 

 Attached is a letter from FEMA providing notice of the proposed modifications to 
the hazard determinations affecting the Flood Insurance Rate Map. (FIRM), and 
Flood Insurance Study (FIS) report for the City of Newport.  This was based on 
an appeal that was affirmed by the South Beach Homeowner’ Association.   

 Attached is a flyer prepared by the Coast Guard on the steel-hulled 52’ special 
purpose craft- heavy weather vessels designed for offshore rescue.  There are 
four 52’ in the US Coast Guard, and all four participated in activity on Yaquina 
Bay on April 9.  Rear Admiral Throop presided over the activities as part of the 
day they awarded the City of Newport a renewal of our Coast Guard City, USA 
status.   

 Attached is a letter of thanks for Mayor Sawyer and I being the speakers at the 
Chamber’s Friday luncheon. 

 Attached is a letter of thanks from Terry Thompson for the card and support from 
the City of Newport, while he was recovering from a stroke in the hospital.   

 Attached is a letter from the Chamber thanking the City for support for the 
Chamber’s Annual Seafood and Wine Festival.   
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 Attached is a flyer for the R-E-S-P-E-C-T conference being put on by our City 
Insurance Company Newport on May 16 at the Best Western Agate Beach Inn.  If 
you are interested in participating in this session, please contact Melanie and she 
will get you registered.   

 Attached is an article discovered by Mayor Sawyer regarding Paul Hudson, who 
at the time of the article, was being recognized for 26 years of service to the City 
as a Council member and Mayor.  He is quoted in the article “Being a City official 
is not the most rewarding job in the world, especially in a small town, unless one 
is dedicated to the job.  It demands a great deal of time, and it pays nothing.  
Frequently a Councilor finds themselves under criticism from friends and the 
public.”  It is pretty clear that the role of City Councilor has not changed much 
from the 30s, 40s and 50s!                                   
 

I hope everyone has a great week. 
  

Respectfully Submitted, 
 

 
 
Spencer Nebel 
City Manager 
 
cc:  Department Heads  
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